WINTERBOURNE PARISH COUNCIL

FINANCE & GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE

21 December 2020
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	Following government recommendations regarding COVID-19 this meeting was held remotely. 

In attendance: Cllrs Dyer, Jones, Collins and Whatley. Alan Giles and Brain Serjent.

Apologies for absence – Cllr Labuschagne.
Declaration of Interest Under the Localism Act 2011: Cllr Jones, South 
Gloucestershire Councillor. 
38.12/20 – Minutes of the Meeting held on the 17 November 2020 and the Clerk’s Report 

The minutes were approved and will be signed when regulations allow. All the items on the Clerk’s report were noted.
Matters Arising
Three quotes have been obtained for the works to the trees at the Recreation Ground and sent to members. After discussion it was resolved to use Bristol Trees. Clerk will contact them to arrange and to ask them to confirm how the stumps will be left. 
Further information for a new planter for Frenchay was distributed to Councillors. Cllr Dyer advised he has a concrete planter which would appear to be most suitable due to its weight. Cllrs Dyer and Collins will liaise and check its suitability for the available space.
The grant of £571.00 for the cycle racks has been received from South Gloucestershire Council. This is the amount paid less vat. The Parish Council has also received a further support grant from South Gloucestershire Council for £1,334.00 in respect of the second lockdown period from 29 October to 2 December.

Clerk has contacted St Michaels School to confirm the Parish Council would attend an online meeting regarding the footpath at the side of the school but as yet no invitation has been received. 

The Parish Council has been asked to consider use of potential 106 funds if planning application P20/17979/O proceeds. Clerk to respond to South Gloucestershire Council to advise they would like to be kept in mind for possible spending of any funds available if any of the planned facilities for the neighbouring development are removed. 

Frome Valley has suggested that if one tree is to be planted to replace the damaged tree on Frenchay Common, it might look nice if trees could be planted all along that stretch of road, so they line the road and eventually they would grow to mirror the hospital side. The Frenchay Councillors will look at the area when they can resume their monthly walkabouts.  
South Gloucestershire Council has advised that resurfacing of Stone Lane in Winterbourne Down is hoped to be included in their 21/22 programme but if not it will be the following year.   

Land at Bury Hill - Change of use to a holistic centre. Planning Enforcement has requested they submit a planning application for this by 8 January and that they will withhold further enforcement action until it is determined. 

South Gloucestershire Council is looking into a possible solution to the erosion of the bunding on Frenchay Common. They have suggested as an interim measure some black and white marker posts could be put there whilst a permanent solution is being decided. This has been discussed and it is felt temporary markers would soon be displaced and a permanent solution of kerb stones needs to be put in place by South Gloucestershire Council. Councillors do not want this added to the consultation regarding the traffic calming measures as it is felt this could holdup the action that needs to be taken.
Cllrs Watkins and Whatley had another meeting with one of the contractors who originally quoted for the repair to Frenchay Village Hall wall. He is going to submit another quote. Cllr Dyer is not happy to remove the remaining tree stumps until the work to the wall is being done due to the uncertainty of the stability of the wall. It was agreed to ask one of the other contractors who originally quoted to requote to the revised specification.   
South Gloucestershire Council has confirmed the path by Frenchay school going towards the Church which is very badly worn and uneven is part of the Common, therefore owned by the Parish Council. It was originally done with tarmac and Clerk is checking if permission is needed under the Commons Act of 2006 to resurface this in the same material. It is hoped that the surface will just need to be skimmed to even it out. 

The consultation for the removal of the existing traffic calming measures on Beckspool Road has been sent to all members. If there are any comments to made before it formally commences on 4 January these need to be made by 22 December. Frenchay councillors advised this consultation is the result of 2 years hard work on their part.
The Parish Council is still waiting for updates from South Gloucestershire Council regarding possible grants for the accessible kissing gates and an outline design of the planned wildflower area on Winterbourne High Street. Reminders have been issued. 
Brian Serjent has sent the following message to staff and councillors.

A HAPPY CHRISTMAS AND A HEALTHY AND PROSPEROUS 2021 AND MAY THE VACCINES WORK.

I also thank you all for your time and effort to keep this Parish functioning.

39.12/20 – Grant Request

The following grant was discussed:
Hambrook Sports Club: £6,631.74
Members were confused by some of the detail included and Clerk will contact Dr Kilfoil for clarification. To be carried forward to next month.
40.12/20 – Budget and precept for 2021/22. 
The proposed budget results in a 1.98% increase of the precept. A discussion was held to 
as to what constitutes the amount for Asset Management. Cllr Bowles proposed to agree

and Cllr Watkins seconded. To be referred to Council for ratification. 

41.12/20 - Request to use a metal detector on Tuckett Field
A request has been received to use a metal detector in Tuckett Field. The applicant is 
NCMD registered. Permission was given a few years ago to someone else to detect on 

the field who was known to former councillor Carol Thorne. It was agreed in the 

circumstances to check with Carol to ascertain the current situation before granting 

permission. 

42.12/20 – Parish Council Web Site
After consideration it was agreed to use WA Designs to produce the new website. 

Members would also like the inclusion of a councillor area where they can log in to see 

documents virtually instead of these having to be sent by the Clerk via email. Cllr Kembery 
would like to be involved in the design process and Clerk will contact the company to 
ascertain what the next steps will be.

43.12/20 – Environmental Policy
Several suggestions have been received for updates to the draft policy. This will be 

referred to the next meeting to allow more time for further comments.

44.12/20 – Request from Frenchay School to use Frenchay Common for a school 

production 
Frenchay School has requested if they can site a caravan on the Common as part of a 
school production to hopefully take place in March. It has been suggested the caravan

could possibly be sited on the hardstanding by the Church or on the White Lion car park.

Members agreed in principal and would request the school liaise with us in due course, 

covid restrictions allowing. Clerk will confirm to the head teacher.  
45.12/20 - Reports from Task Groups:
Frenchay Common and Tuckett Field
Residents have reported that someone has been exercising on Frenchay Common and using equipment which is causing damage, also the ‘No Parking’ sign has disappeared. It was stressed that whilst a Councillor might feel comfortable to approach an individual to question them, members of the public should never be encouraged to do so. 

The Tuckett Pond area needs some maintenance, ideally when the weather is drier.

There are also areas of the field where the brambles need to be cut back and Clerk will  contact the tenant who rents the field in the Summer to remind him of this.
Despite repeated requests to South Gloucestershire Council by the Clerk there are still areas of the verges on Begbrook Road which need attention. Clerk will ask Cllr Jones to contact South Gloucestershire Council.  
Winterbourne to include the Recreation Field, Duck Pond and Allotments 
As previously discussed the trees in the Recreation ground alongside the tennis courts are to be cut back. Hopefully, this will be able to be completed before nesting season in March.

There has been an issue with the litter bin at the Duck pond being thrown into the pond. South Gloucestershire Council has now removed the bin and are closely monitoring the litter situation. This is a very well used area and a bin is very necessary.

The flooding issue on Hicks Common Road by the pond is still very bad in heavy rain and Cllr Jones will contact South Gloucestershire Council. 

No issues with the Allotments.
The Dingle and Winterbourne Down
The Winterbourne Environmental Group has done a lot of work in the Dingle.
Nothing further to report.

Hambrook and Whiteshill
It was discussed that a further sign ‘No Parking for motorhomes’ sign should be put on Whiteshill Common as the one that is there is only visible at one end of the car park. The byelaws sign is also in a place which makes it difficult to read and perhaps this could be relocated to the back and middle of the Bristol Road car park. It was thought ideally there should be an extra byelaws sign but this can be done when the byelaws have been updated after the Parish Council has taken over the land at Frenchay.  
It was agreed the new byelaws will be on the website when completed.
Cllr Hemmings thanked Cllr Dyer for removing the damaged Silver Birch tree on the Common. 
Greenfield Centre
There was a problem with the heating in Big Bears which has been resolved. 

Sadly John Lowe’s wife passed away earlier this month. John has longstanding connections with the Parish Council as he helped with the gardening in the Parish for many years. Clerk will send a card.

It was noted there is an advertisement poster on the green by the Coop in Winterbourne. This can be reported to Planning Enforcement if it is though to be an issue.

The right turn sign at the top of Winterbourne Hill towards the shops is very dirty. Cllr Jones will contact South Gloucestershire Council.   
37.11/20 – A.O.B.
Cllrs Kembery and Bowles thanked everyone for their hard work during the year in such difficult circumstances.
A Giles confirmed that although the Christmas Boys can’t perform in Winterbourne Down as usual on Boxing Day, there are doing a performance via Zoom.

Brian Serjent added his wishes to everyone for a Happy Christmas and a good New Year. 

Cllr Hemmings thanked everyone for the help given to him over the last year and also added his good wishes to everyone for a Happy Christmas and New Year. 
Meeting concluded 9.02 pm 
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